
FOR COUNCIL MEETING OF OCTOBER 18. 2011 

COUNCIL AGENDA REPORT 

October 18, 2010 

TO: City Council 

FROM: City Attorney 

SUBJECT: PROPOSAL TO REPLACE THE CODE COMPLIANCE BOARD WITH 
HEARING OFFICERS 

RECOMMENDATION: 

That the members of the City Council adopt an Ordinance amending existing sections of 
the Santa Maria Municipal Code to replace the Code Compliance Board with hearing 
officers - an administrative practice commonly used in California - in order to reduce 
costs and improve efficiency in operations. 

BACKGROUND: 

On March 3, 1998, the City Council directed staff to present proposals for revision of the 
existing Code Enforcement Policy to a special committee called the Conditional Use 
Permit Committee1 The Council also included suggestions for policy revisions, including 
a name change to Code "Compliance" and a desire to accommodate small businesses 
when enforcing City requirements. The Committee met on five occasions between 
January 13 and April 1, 1999, and in addition to recommending changes to the existing 
Code Enforcement Policy, it made other recommendations related to Code 
"Compliance" operations for the City Council'S consideration, including the preparation 
and adoption of: (a) an Administrative Citation Ordinance; (b) an Administrative Penalty 
Ordinance; and (c) Amendments to the existing Property Nuisance Ordinance which, 
among other things, would provide for an abatement hearing before a Council
appointed commission with the right to appeal to the City Council. 

The Committee's recommendations were presented to and deliberated by the Council at 
its May 4, 1999 meeting. The Council directed staff to prepare the Administrative 
Citation and Administrative Penalty Ordinances, as well as the amendments to the 
Property Nuisance Ordinance that the Committee had recommended. Council member 
Toru Myoshi stated his view at the meeting that the "Council-appointed commission" 
should not be the Board of Appeals which hears appeals under the Building Code, but 
rather, should be a newly created board composed of City residents. 

The City Council adopted the three ordinances at its meeting on December 21, 1999, 
which included provisions creating and directing a new Code Compliance Board based 
on the Council'S (i.e., Councilmember Myoshi's) recommendation. The ordinances took 

1 This committee was composed of then cOJ.Jncilmember Joe Centeno, Jack Adam, Harrell Fletcher, Joe 
Olivera and Tom Ross. 
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effect on January 21, 2000, and the first meeting of the newly established Code 
Compliance Board took place on March 15, 2000. 

The Code Compliance Board has functioned effectively since that time and has served 
the purpose for which it was created. However, budget cuts in recent years have taken 
a toll on City operations, including Code Compliance, which lost a full-time Code 
Compliance Officer position during FY 2010-11, and a 19 hour clerical support position 
for the current fiscal year. In addition, the City's Code Compliance Supervisor retired 
recently, and given the current economic climate and its impact on the City's budget, the 
City is not planning on filling the Code Compliance Supervisor's position at this time. 
Yet, the demand for Code Compliance's services has not lessened. Code Compliance 
is being asked to do more with fewer resources. 

As the Code Compliance Division attempts to continue to provide as high as level of 
service to the public as possible in the current climate of staff and budget reductions, 
staff believes that replacing the Code Compliance Board with hearing officers is a cost
savings measure that will also improve efficiency in the operations of the Code 
Compliance Division. 

DISCUSSION: 

The Code Compliance Board is a "Brown Act" legislative body that performs a quasi
judicial function by holding hearings. As a result, the Code Compliance Board requires 
a great deal of clerical and administrative support from staff. The administrative 
process is very complicated and resource intensive, and a good deal of time is devoted 
to preparation and follow up prior to and after each meeting. 

Most cities and counties in California with code enforcement staff use hearing officers to 
provide "due process" review as opposed to an appointed citizen board. The City of 
Santa Maria is highly unusual in this regard. Indeed, we know of no other city in 
California that has a "Brown Act" body composed of citizen members that reviews code 
enforcement actions. 

Based on the history of the creation of the Code Compliance Board, it is obvious that 
the Conditional Use Permit Committee, and later, the City Council, wanted to ensure 
that residents and businesses be treated fairly and with sensitivity. Although the Council 
could have allowed hearing officers to hear appeals in code compliance cases, it chose 
to create a five-member citizen board instead, which was above and beyond any legal 
requirements. 

There are many time and cost saving benefits of using a hearing officer or officers 
instead of a Code Compliance Board to review Code Compliance actions. First, the 
procedural requirements of the "Brown Act" do not apply, thus, there is no need to 
prepare an agenda for each board meeting and prepare multiple agenda "packets." 
Replacing the Code Compliance Board with hearing officers would also eliminate the 
need for a Board secretary who must prepare minutes for each meeting. Preparation of 
the agenda, Board packets, and the meeting minutes takes a considerable amount of 
staff time. Secondly, because the Code Compliance Board holds public hearings, it 
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takes time to put on the evidence, allow the responsible party to respond, and for the 
Board members to discuss the case and make their decision. If a hearing officer were 
used, less time to conduct the hearing would be necessary. Moreover, hearings before 
the Code Compliance Board can only be scheduled for days the Board meets (once per 
month). Accordingly, some of the Board's meetings have a great many cases on its 
agenda, which can result in lengthy meetings that result in the incurrence of staff 
overtime. With a hearing officer, hearings could be scheduled more frequently and with 
more flexibility, and also, during the normal work day which would avoid incurrence of 
overtime. 

Staff recommends that the hearing officers be appointed by the City Manager rather 
than the City Council. These hearing officers will serve at-will, rather than for set terms, 
and without pay. In the event that a hearing officer renders a decision that the 
responsible party feels is unfair or excessive, the decision can be appealed to the 
Superior Court under a state statute that provides for an expedited review at a cost of 
only $25.00. Staff will also offer training for incoming hearing officers on their roles, 
scope of powers, and their extent of discretion. Staff believes that the current members 
of the Code Compliance Board would make excellent candidates to serve as hearing 
officers. 

Finally, the City Attorney met with each of the four Code Compliance Board members2 

to explain why the City Attorney's Office is asking that the Code Compliance Board be 
replaced with hearing officers and to listen to any comments or objections they might 
have. They were also encouraged to attend the City Council meeting where this item is 
to be considered by the Council to publicly state their positions on this action if they so 
choose. None of the Board members expressed any strong objections to the proposal. 
All of the members expressed understanding why the proposal is being made, although 
several of them had "mixed feelings" about replacing the Board with hearing officers 
because they felt the Board reached fair decisions based on reaching a consensus. 

CONCLUSION: 

Although the Code Compliance Board has had a positive impact on the community 
overall and has served a valid purpose in the context of code compliance, the amount of 
staff time and resources needed to support and maintain the Code Compliance Board is 
burdensome in a time of declining resources. In order to maximize efficiency and 
minimize costs, staff recommends replacing the Code Compliance Board with hearing 
officers. 

City Attorney 

2 The fifth member. Ron Ferrari. resigned his position in August 2011 and his position remains vacant at 
this time. 
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